HOWDEN TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Special Meeting of Howden Town Council held on Tuesday 20 June 2017 at 7 pm in the Council meeting room, 17 Bridgegate, Howden DN14 7AE
Apologies:

Councillors  C Burton, A Martinson, H Roberts, A Shone.

Present:

Councillors R Blee, R Drury (Chair), R Hart, A Morris, D Patrick, H Pears, C Thackray, E Ward, A Wilson.
Clerk:


Allison Milner 

Min 1629
Declaration of interest

1629.1  No interests were declared.

1629.2
No dispensations were requested/granted.
Min 1630
17/01720/STPLF – to agree final comments.
It was agreed to submit the following comments:-

The Council made the decision to object to application and would recommend that this be brought before the Committee:-
The Council objects under East Riding Local Plan Policy ENV1: Integrating high quality design – the application does not satisfy the following:-

A. All development proposals will:
1. Contribute to safeguarding and respecting the diverse character and appearance of the area through their design, layout, construction and use;
B. Development will be supported where it achieves a high quality of design that optimises the potential of the site and contributes to a sense of place. This will be accomplished by:
1. Having regard to the specific characteristics of the site’s wider context and the character
of the surrounding area;
2. Incorporating an appropriate mix of uses on the site;
3. Having an appropriate scale, density, massing, height and material;
4. Having regard to the amenity of existing or proposed properties;
14. Paying attention to the use of local materials, architectural styles and features that have
a strong association with the area’s landscape, geology and built form, with particular
attention to heritage assets;

Reasons for Objection:-

Design and housing mix 

The plan is poorly designed, with substandard quality of houses, not in keeping with the diversity of architectural design of houses in Howden, such as differing rooflines and a selection of frontages. The design and access statement claims to keep Horsefair principles, but there are no sight lines of Minster from open spaces and lower quality housing (as referred to in the Horsefair Built-Environment Design Principles). Howden has a rich mix of architectural palletes, none of which have been considered in these standard block house types.

The Council objects under East Riding Local Plan Policy C1: Providing infrastructure and facilities – the application does not satisfy the following:-

A. Proposals for new and/or improved infrastructure and facilities will be supported where they enhance the quality and range of services and facilities.

B. New development will be supported where it is adequately serviced by infrastructure and facilities. Where necessary, the phasing of new development will be linked to the delivery of new or improved infrastructure and facilities.

C. Subject to economic viability, developer contributions will be sought from new development
to:
1. Meet the need for new and/or improved infrastructure and facilities; and
2. Mitigate its impact on the wider environment and the community.

Reasons for Objection:- 

Financial
Apart from money into the education system they are not providing any other “positives” to the development’s impact on Howden or to help the town cope with these new homes. Before, or at least as a condition of planning, a comprehensive 'investment package' in Howden must be offered, not just for the initial impact but long term.
No comprehensive details or financial contribution under S106 is mentioned. This must be addressed in line with the Open Space Supplementary Planning Document before permission granted. There is no Open Space consultation document to ascertain what is required. The Town Council is aware of current shortfalls in the provision of recreational opportunities in Howden (e.g. plenty of play areas for younger children – shortage of amenities for older children i.e. Skatepark).
There is no mention of how open spaces/leisure areas/play equipment etc. will continue to be maintained once the development is completed.

Drainage 
The Town Council draws attention to the fact that Yorkshire Water recommends in the correspondence, (to be found in the Drainage Impact Assessment Appendix G), that discussions should take place with the Environment Agency and Local Drainage Board to establish the method with which to dispose of surface water from the site, as the local public sewer network does not have the capacity to accept this. There is no evidence in the application that this has been actioned or that using the existing drains around the site is acceptable. 

The Council objects under East Riding Local Plan Policy EC4: Enhancing sustainable transport – the application does not satisfy the following:-
A. In order to increase overall accessibility, minimise congestion and improve safety, new
development will be supported where it is accessible, or can be made accessible, by sustainable
modes of transport and addresses its likely transport impact. Development proposals should:
1. Produce and agree a transport assessment and travel plan, where a significant transport
impact is likely;
2. Support and encourage sustainable travel options which may include public transport,
electric and ultra-low emission vehicles, car sharing, cycling and walking; and
3. Bring forward other necessary transport infrastructure to accommodate expected
movement to and from the development.

Reasons for Objection:- 

Traffic & Transport 
The loss of the previously approved northern relief road makes it impossible to satisfy condition 3 above of Policy EC4. This is because the relief road would have removed a substantial amount of traffic, specifically HGVs, thus freeing up more capacity for the additional traffic this development will produce. No development of this size should be allowed without the developer and ERYC working together to provide “necessary transport infrastructure to accommodate expected movement to and from the development”.
The traffic assessments are not comprehensive enough to cover anything other than the immediate junctions to the development. They have failed to look at Barnhill junction (B1230/A63) and Longs Roundabout (A614/B1230) or even the Hailgate/Howdendyke roundabout, all of which will take the impact of the additional traffic. Could the exit from the estate onto Selby road be remodeled to change priorities, encouraging traffic down to Barnhill?
In addition, there is a need to open up the assessment away from the junctions and onto the roads themselves. The junctions can cope but can the road network? Add on the additional traffic onto an already congested Flatgate! Recommend that the impact on the outer junctions and the road network (Flatgate, Selby Road, Pinfold Street, Hailgate etc) is also assessed before any planning permission is considered. 
The transport statement states that Northolmby Street and Bridgegate are two lane and 30mph. They are 20mph and very narrow, restricted two lanes because of on street parking. This is the main route from the site directly into town. These details are fundamental to an application including such an increase in traffic. Proper considerations must be given and CORRECT information used to base assessments on.
Contrary to the design and access statement, traffic from the new development to the coast will NOT use the A63, but will use Selby Road, Northolmby Street, Bridgegate and Flatgate – now the B1230. If accessing the M62 from the development, traffic will split, some through town on the B1230, some A63.
Transport to Station. There is no mention of a much needed bus service to Howden station – which should be provided. The Station is already over its capacity for parking spaces. The nature of this development is likely to be occupied by people commuting daily from the town and this application makes no provisions for easy and safe access to the Station.
Specifically, in the Design Access Statement there is no mention of all train services, specifically the service between Hull, Leeds and Manchester. This route is the busiest and therefore no consideration has been made on the additional impact the use of this route will have on the traffic, station & car parking (all of which are already currently inadequate). This application leaves it up to Network Rail to provide capacity for parking and extra strain on these services and does not in any way address any responsibility for this.

In addition the Town Council made the following specific comments and asks that the Committee consider them:-

Construction
Should permission be granted, ALL construction traffic should be from the west and must not travel through the town at all. Working hours and noise and disruption should be strictly controlled and monitored. A Construction Transport plan must be written, consulted upon and agreed before planning is granted - in order to cause minimal disruption to the Town.
The public right of way through this site should be maintained in a safe manner throughout the development works.

Ecology
There have been no follow up survey works which were identified and recommended by the ecologist. The site was cleared before an ecologist could undertake an appropriate survey. Recommend that these surveys are undertaken at the appropriate time of year and following the national guidelines before any planning permission is considered.
The proposals also do not take into account the access point onto Howden Marsh from Selby Road, which is almost directly opposite the site. There will be an increased impact on the Marsh, not just from dog walkers, but also because it will be used as a link through to Marsh End (Dentist) and Pinfold Street (Medical Centre). 
Also to say that the provided open spaces can be used for dog walkers etc. is a conflicting usage of the site, which will probably have dog fouling legislation placed upon them.

Additional Comments:- The Town Council fully supports the objection by Yorkshire Water.
The meeting ended at 7:10 pm.
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